Extracts from the East Riding War Agricultural Committee Minutes

Labour Shortages
1917
25 January 1917

Having regard to the conditions of employment set out in the Memorandum received from the Home Office Committee, this Committee is unable to undertake to make arrangements for the employment of conscientious objectors on agricultural work. 

9 March 1917

The Clerk reported that he had received a letter from the Board of Agriculture and Fisheries stating that the War Office were prepared to provide a certain number of men to assist in agricultural operations. The men are divided into two classes:
- Men from the Home Defence Force, subject to recall on the 15th April
- Men formed into Agricultural Companies who would be available for farm work until the end of the war.
The approximate number of men of each class that it was hoped would be available for the East Riding was:
- Men from the Home Defence Force, 550
- Men in Agricultural Companies, 800.
5 April 1917

In view of the very inclement weather and the large amount of work in connection with spring cultivation still to be carried out, it is desirable the services of the soldiers from the Home Defence Force should be available to the 31st May, and that the Board of Agriculture and Fisheries be requested to approach the War Office with a view to an extension of the furlough of these soldiers being granted to the 31st May

15 June 1917

That a representation be made to the Board of Agriculture and Fisheries that owing to the serious shortage of skilled agricultural labour in this district it is impossible for the farmers to cultivate their arable land in a proper manner; that this Committee have repeatedly found when notices of cultivation have been served, but not complied with, that it is absolutely impossible to take further steps as the necessary skilled labour is not available... The Committee are of the opinion that if the land is to be dealt with properly it will be necessary for a large number of farm workers, more particularly horsemen, to be released from the Army in order that the farmers may be able to comply with the demand made upon them to cultivate the land to the greatest advantage.
13 July 1917

The sub-committee report that 89 soldiers have been returned by farmers to the Agricultural Distribution Centre as being quite inefficient, thirty of these being from the East Riding. The commandant has returned 15 to their regiments as being totally unsuitable for farm work. The sub committee recommend that a further representation be made to the Food production department with reference to the inexperience and inefficiency of the men provided by the military authorities for agricultural work, and calling attention to the fact that the inability of these soldiers to perform the ordinary daily work of a farm labourer, together with the amount now paid for their services, is causing serious unrest amongst the skilled agricultural workers, and requesting them to urge the military authorities to release for farm work, the men with experience who have been placed in the lower medical categories. 
Labour sub committee – 26 July 1917
The sub – committee report that 249 soldiers have been sent from the Agricultural Distribution Centre, Beverley, to work on farms in the East Riding, and that 50 or 60 had been returned as unsuitable for farm work...The sub-committee have given instructions for a circular to be sent to farmers who apply for these soldiers asking them to give the men a trial before returning them as unsuitable. 

The sub committee have received a letter from the Food production department stating that the question with regard to the quality of the men sent out for harvest work has been taken up with General Headquarters, who state that these are the only men available. 
16 August 1917
Received a letter from the Food Production Department enclosing copy of a letter and resolution received from the Yorkshire Automobile Club offering the services of the club for harvesting or similar agricultural work.
Received a memorandum from the Food Production Department relating to the employment of members of the Metropolitan Police on farm work during their holidays.
3 October 1917

The Sub-Committee have considered a Memorandum received from the Food Production Department with reference to a Scheme for short courses of training for Soldiers made available for Agricultural Work.
1. Schemes are contemplated for the training of a) tractor drivers b) Steam Plough or Threshing Tackle Men and c) Horse Ploughmen.
18 October 1917

Captain Lee Smith reported that 598 soldiers from the Agricultural Distribution Company (sent for the Hay and Corn Harvests). 90 are being returned to their units as being unsuitable for farm work. 
1918

3 January 1918

There are at present 1,089 soldiers from the agricultural distribution centre working on farms in the East Riding.
17 January 1918

The chairman reported that 5 soldiers from the Agricultural Distribution Centre have qualified as ploughmen. These men have been instructed by soldier ploughmen. The sub-committee recommend that a bonus of 10/- be paid to each of the men who have qualified as ploughmen, and that a bonus at the rate of 5/- for each man trained by him to be paid to the soldier instructors. 

14 February 1918
The sub-committee have received a letter from the Ministry of National Service, with reference to the employment of Boy Scouts in agricultural work. By agreement with the Boy Scouts’ Association, a number of boys in each county will be placed at the disposal of the committee, for land work. Divided into 3 grades: 12-14, 14-16, over 16. The minimum pay for grades will be 4d. per hour.
15 March 1918

Having regard to the forward season, the sub committee recommend that the Military authorities be urged to liberate as many men as possible for farm work at an early date. The Sub Committee have received a letter from the Food Production Department, which states that the Department are doing everything possible to secure further men for all the Agricultural Distribution Centres.

26 March 1918

There are at present 1184 soldiers from the Agricultural Distribution Centre (including men on furlough) working on farms in the East Riding. There are applications for 67 men for farm work, but there are no men at the Barracks available.

Another soldier training farm at South Ella farm, Kirk Ella. 
9 May 1918

Fifty soldiers have been trained as ploughmen since the 1st January (1918)

The Sub-Committee desire to record their appreciation of Mr. Cutting’s action in placing his land and horses at the disposal of the Committee for the purpose of training soldiers and ploughmen. 

24 May

The Sub-Committee have considered a letter from the Ministry of Labour, with reference to the possibility of recruiting Danish Workmen for employment in agriculture. Applications for these men are to be made direct to the Ministry of Labour.
21 June 1918

War Agricultural Volunteers for service on the land. Suitable men may be enrolled either by this Committee or by Employment Exchanges...Volunteers will be entitled under certain conditions to travelling expenses and subsistence allowances, which are to be paid by the Committee...The Sub-Committee recommend that all applications received for enrolment as War Agricultural Volunteers, be forwarded to the Employment Exchange at Hull for attention.  

The Sub-Committee report that there at present 1245 soldiers from the Agricultural Distribution Centre (including men on furlough) working on farms in the East Riding. 95 applications for soldiers for farm work, but there are no men available.
The Food Production Department be requested to endeavour to secure that the men at present employed on building operations at aerodromes may be released for harvest work, and that, if necessary the building operations should be suspended for that period. 

18 July 1918

The Sub-Committee report that they have received an Army Council Instruction with reference to the employment during harvest, of convalescent soldiers and men in Command Depots. In the case of convalescent soldiers, men will be released for harvest work, provided the work is sufficiently near to the hospital or to return there without difficulty, once every three days for medical inspection. With regard to the men in Command Depots, it has been decided that one month’s agricultural furlough for harvesting may be granted...The Sub-Committee report that 30 men from Command Depots have already reported for Agricultural work, at the Centre at Beverley. 

The Sub-Committee have received a memorandum from the Food Production Department, with reference to the sources of additional labour for Harvest work. In addition to Prisoners of War, Convalescent Soldiers and men from Command Depots, the Department suggest that use should be made of Public and Secondary School Boys, Women, Members of the Royal Air Force, War Agricultural Volunteers, Employees of Local Authorities and Policemen. 

The Sub-Committee recommend that the Department be informed that, in the opinion of the Committee, from 4,000 to 5,000 additional men will be required in the Riding for whole-time harvest work, in about four weeks.
1 August 1918

At present 1247 soldiers from the Agricultural Distribution Centre...applications for 300 soldiers for farm work have been received but there are no men available.

The Assistant Director of National Service has appealed to the employers of labour at Hull to release any if their men, who have agricultural experience, for a period at harvest in order that they may assist farmers.
15 August 1918

Report that 10,000 soldiers have been released by the Military authorities for harvest work in England and Wales and that of this number 1000 have been allotted to the East Riding. 
150 band boys have been released by the Military authorities for harvest work.

12 September 1918
The Sub-Committee report that 196 men have been sent for harvest work in the East Riding, by the Assistant Director of National Service at Hull.

24 October 1918
There are at present 1967 soldiers from the Agricultural Distribution Centre working on farms in the East Riding. There are applications for 143 men for farm work, but there are none available.

The Sub-Committee report that the attention of the Food Production Department has been called to the serious shortage of labour for the Potato Harvest in the East Riding. The Department were requested to take immediate steps to secure a) that the full number of German Prisoners required should be made available b) that a further extension of furlough should be granted to the soldiers sent out for harvest work, and c) that the men who were drawn from East Riding farms for Military Service, and who had been kept in this country for agricultural work, might be sent back without delay to the East Riding for farm work. 
8 November 1918
The Sub-Committee have considered a letter received from the Officer in charge of Labour and Transport of the Ministry of National Service at York with reference to the expenses incurred in conveying children from York for potato gathering in the East Riding. It is stated that over 250 children have been conveyed each day into the East Riding for this work...The Sub-Committee recommend that an advance of £25 be made to the Labour and Transport Officer.
22 November 1918

The Sub-Committee have considered a report received from the Commandant of the Agricultural Distribution Centre, with reference to complaints received from soldiers working for a farmer in the district.
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